

Department of Natural Resources

CITIZENS' ADVISORY COMMISSION ON FEDERAL AREAS Stan Leaphart, Executive Director

> 3900 Airport Way Fairbanks, Alaska 99709 Main: 907.374.3737 Fax: 907.451.2751

December 19, 2012

Mr. Daniel M. Ashe Director U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service 1849 C Street, NW Washington, D.C. 20240

Re: Friends Organization Policy

Dear Mr. Ashe:

On October 18, 2010 the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service (Service) released a draft Friends Organization Policy (633 FW 1-4) for a 45 day public review and comment period (75 FR 63851). That comment period was reopened for an additional 30 days on March 9, 2011 (76 FR 12990). The Citizens' Advisory Commission on Federal Areas submitted comments during the initial review period. A copy of those comments is enclosed. We are writing today to inquire about the status of the final policy.

We are also requesting copies of any interim policy guidelines or directives which may have been provided to individual refuges or regional offices to guide their work with Friends organizations pending release of the final policy. Even in the absence of a final policy, we would expect that some level of policy guidance is necessary to ensure that the relationships and interactions between Service staff and the more than 200 Friends organizations are both transparent and fully consistent with the provisions of the National Wildlife Refuge System Administration Act of 1966, the Refuge Recreation Act of 1962, the National Wildlife Refuge System Volunteer and Community Partnership Act of 1998, or other relevant statutes.

In our previous comments on the draft policy, the Commission expressed concerns about the potential for conflicts of interest between Friends organizations and Service staff. The likelihood of a conflict increases when a Service employee is also a member of a Friends group. While we understand membership is permitted, Service employees must be careful to avoid any appearance of conflict between the employee's responsibilities to the Service and their membership in a Friends group. Our comments on the draft policy outlined some of the potential conflicts we have identified in Alaska. With no final policy yet in

place or any other guidance of which we are aware, the Commission is uncertain if those potential conflicts have been addressed by the Service.

The Fall 2012 newsletter of Friends of Alaska National Wildlife Refuges has an article entitled *Volunteers Support Refuge Operations*. The article outlines a number of refuge projects volunteers worked on in 2012. As an organization also consisting of volunteers, this Commission applauds the efforts of Friends of Alaska Wildlife Refuges and its members in support of refuge projects.

We understand that one way the Service provides support to Friends groups is by offering specialized training at no cost to volunteers. The newsletter article encourages members to take advantage of the "free" classes offered by the Service. As we all know, however, the classes are not free. They are paid for with taxpayer dollars and other public funds appropriated to the FWS. Use of public funds to support the activities of a private organization, even when the agency benefits, further emphasizes the need for clear policy guidance on the relationship between the Service and Friends groups.

Clear guidance becomes even more important when a Friends group, which includes Service employees as members, takes an advocacy role on a proposed management action, proposed legislation or other Service proposal. We have seen an example of this in Alaska. Friends of Alaska National Wildlife Refuges, which includes advocacy "through outreach to decision makers" in its mission statement has advocated strongly against a land exchange in Izembek National Wildlife Refuge. At the same time, some of its members are Service employees involved to varying degrees in both the preparation of the draft environmental impact statement analyzing the proposed exchange and in making decisions related to the exchange. While we have no knowledge of any improper behavior, this involvement increases the possibility, as well as the public perception, that a conflict of interest may exist or an abuse of authority could occur.

This Commission appreciates your attention to our request for an update on the status of a final Friends policy and our request for information on any interim guidance provided to Service staff. Please contact our office if there are questions.

Sincerely

Stan Leaphart Executive Director

Sten Legs het

cc: Governor Sean Parnell
Senator Lisa Murkowski
Senator Mark Begich,
Congressman Don Young
Commissioner Cora Campbell, ADF&G
Commissioner Dan Sullivan, ADNR
Geoffrey Haskett, Alaska Region USFWS



CITIZENS' ADVISORY COMMISSION ON FEDERAL AREAS

SEAN PARNELL, Governor

3700 AIRPORT WAY FAIRBANKS, ALASKA 99709

> PHONE: (907) 374-3737 FAX: (907) 451-2751

December 2, 2010

Mr. Kevin Kilcullen, Visitor Services National Wildlife Refuge System U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service 4401 North Fairfax Drive, Room 635 Arlington, VA 22203

Dear Mr. Kilcullen:

The Citizens' Advisory Commission on Federal Areas has reviewed the Draft Friends Policy 633 FW 1-4. We offer the following comments for your consideration.

As a commission created and funded by the State of Alaska, consisting of a combination of private citizens and elected officials, the Commission is quite familiar with the contributions that are made to local, state and federal agencies by individuals who volunteer their time and energy. Commission members and staff work regularly with members of the public who serve on federal advisory groups, other state commissions and boards as well as many non-governmental organizations (NGO) representing a wide range of interests.

The Commission fully recognizes the benefits of cooperative relationships or partnerships between the public and government agencies at all levels. But we are also very mindful of the need to maintain clearly defined boundaries between the functions and legal responsibilities of an agency and its personnel and the volunteers or organizations who may have a partnership agreement with that agency. Maintaining those boundaries is even more difficult when agency personnel are also members of organizations or "friends" groups in a partnership agreement. Our review of the Draft Friends Policy indicates that it fails to provide sufficient guidance or safeguards to prevent serious conflicts of interest, abuses of authority and improper expenditure of appropriated funds by agency personnel.

For example, the draft policy points out that a Friends group may perform functions that staff are prohibited from doing, such as fundraising or "advocating for their site and Service programs with members of Congress." We believe that the draft policy will not prevent violation of federal statutes that prohibit use of Service funds and resources for advocacy purposes. In its investigation of the Bureau of Land Management's National Landscape Conservation System,

the Department of the Interior Office of the Inspector General spoke to the prohibition on lobbying (advocacy):

18 U.S.C. § 1913 prohibits the use of appropriated funds for activities that directly or <u>indirectly</u> are intended to influence members of Congress or to "favor, adopt, or oppose" any legislation or appropriation. Section 402 of the 2006 Interior Appropriations Act prohibits the use of appropriated funds "for any activity or the publication or distribution of literature that in any way tends to promote public support or opposition to any legislative proposal on which Congressional action is not complete." (emphasis added)

18 U.S.C. § 1913 also prohibits use of any part of the funds appropriated by Congress to influence an official of any state, local or territorial government or an Indian tribe.

By providing Friends organizations with support such as office space, office equipment and communication systems, utilities such as water, electricity, heat and air conditioning, information, technical assistance and training, the Service is indirectly using or allowing the use of appropriated funds. When those organizations receiving this in-kind support (all of which is paid for by appropriated funds) engage in activities intended to influence members of Congress or other government officials, even if those activities do not occur on Service managed property or when using Service equipment, federal law is violated. The draft policy should be revised to disallow any grants or in-kind support for any organization engaged in advocacy or lobbying of Congress or other government entities, even if that advocacy represents only a portion of the organization's functions.

In reading newsletters from the Friends of the Alaska Wildlife Refuges from the last few years we found numerous references to various lobbying efforts by this group, including opposing the land exchange and road legislation in Izembek NWR, the proposed land exchange in the Yukon Flats NWR, presenting testimony before a Congressional committee on an FY 2008 DOI appropriations bill, and testifying on possible Bristol Bay oil and gas lease sales at Minerals Management Service hearings. We should note that access to these newsletters was from a link on the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service Alaska Region website.

This link is troubling because Service personnel at both the refuge and regional office levels were previously or are currently responsible for preparing environmental impact statements and other documents on these projects. That, coupled with the fact that Service personnel are members of Friends of the Alaska Wildlife Refuges, raises serious questions with the public about the objectivity of the EIS or planning process for these projects. The Service should reconsider its policy on allowing these types of links. If they are retained, there at least should be a disclaimer assuring users that the views or positions of a friends group do not represent those of the Service.

We encourage the Service to retract this draft policy and make some significant revisions so that the boundaries between friends organizations and the agency are more clearly defined. Further,

¹ Investigate Report- National Landscape Conservation System Advocacy, September 29, 2009, U.S. Department of the Interior, Office of the Inspector General.

serious consideration should be given to not allowing use of Service managed property or facilities or providing other in-kind support to any friends group that engages in lobbying or advocacy activities.

We trust you will find these comments helpful. As stated above, we understand and appreciate the importance of volunteers and groups that provide support to the programs of agencies such as the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. But we also understand the importance of an agency maintaining its objectivity and the confidence of the public.

Sincerely,

Stan Leaphart
Executive Director

Star Leysbert